














































































































































March 15, 2018

The Honorable Ashton J. Hayward III
Mayor, City of Pensacola
222 West Main Street
Pensacola, Florida 32502

Re: Development of Commercial Aircraft Maintenance, Repair and Overhaul
(MRO) Campus at Pensacola International Airport - Project Titan

Dear

As you know, the City of Pensacola (City) and VT Mobile Aerospace Engineering,
Inc. (Company) have previously come to agreement on the terms of a Memorandum
of Understanding (MOU) that outlines a general working arrangement for proceeding
with the development of an MRO Campus (Project) at Pensacola International
Airport. As envisioned, the campus would include three new MRO hangars, an
administrative office building and a warehouse and shop space. The anticipated
construction cost is $200 million to be incurred over an approximate 5-year period.
We are aligned with the City’s strategic vision to create a nationally recognized MRO
service center of excellence that will achieve critical mass in attracting clients for
MRO services.

Over the last several months, City and Company has had several substantive
discussions to narrow the scope of the business requirements, and we continue to
have substantive discussions to determine and concur on a framework for
proceeding toward a final definitive agreement.

We acknowledge that a requirement for the Project to advance is the ability of the
City to obtain funding for the entire Project. We understand the grant funding sources
and amounts currently being sought by the City include the following:

• Triumph Gulf Coast, Inc. $130 Million
• State of Florida/FDOT/DEO $25 Million
• Local Funds $10 Million

If the City is successful in obtaining the above funds, a total of $165 million of the
total $200 million required for the Project will have been committed.





Confidential Co-Confidential

To advance this Project and to demonstrate our financial support, Company commits
to make a co-investment of up to $35 million toward the cost of the Project. This
financial commitment may take the form of a cash contribution, special purpose
financing where the Company is solely and ultimately responsible, or a combination
thereof, subject to final board approval. The Company’s financial commitment is
contingent upon the City’s ability to obtain grant funding sufficient in amount to pay
for the balance of costs associated with the Project and the execution of a final
Development Agreement that defines the legal rights and responsibilities between
the parties regarding the entire Project. Once these conditions are met, Company will
deposit funds into an escrow account, the terms of which will be negotiated between
the parties.

Notwithstanding our financial commitment herein, we recognize that there are many
other business terms to be negotiated in good faith between the parties and we look
forward to discussing those in the near future. Ultimately we believe these issues will
be resolved through the Development Agreement or the Real Property leases.

We look forward to continuing and expanding our relationship with the City and
others in Northwest Florida on this exciting and transformational project.

Yours truly,

Stephen Lim
Executive Director
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